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Helping Ann find her way back home - pg. 3
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“God needed    
  me to be still...” 
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Kevin Newton
Executive Director

Dear Friend,

Our Lord is so totally faithful! Scripture says that His faithfulness 
reaches to the clouds! Well beyond our reach and as far as we can see, 
He is faithful. What a wonderful reminder of the qualities of God. What 
a blessing to us to have such a faithful Father! Our best response to His 
amazing faithfulness..is to gratefully follow His example and be faithful 
to whatever work or ministry He calls us to.

Here at the Mission, it is a busy and exciting time and we are working 
to be faithful in all that the Lord has given us. Work continues on the 
Women’s & Family Shelter renovation. After a year of prayer, hard 
work, and planning...we expect to complete the project this Fall. Once 
everything is done, we will not only have a newer, safer, healthier shelter 
for women and children, but will also be able to keep many families 
together during their shelter stay; a real blessing and an urgent need. 
We are still in need of donations and pledges to finish the Re-Modeling 
Families Capital Campaign that will pay for this crucial project without 
any long term debt. Please pray about what you might be able to 
contribute.

We have also had Graduations from our Men’s New Life program, 
ladies (like Ann, whose story is in this issue of Harbor Light) making 
real progress in transforming their lives, kids being blessed by a week 
at camp, volunteers serving in dozens of areas…so many great things 
happening, all because our Lord is faithful and we are faithfully doing 
our part!

Your prayers, financial support and other donations….YOUR 
faithfulness…..is what makes the vital ministry of MRM possible. When 
you are faithful in your support, we can continue to faithfully work and 
serve every person who comes to our doors, sharing the love of God and 
the Good News of Jesus.

Thank you for being our faithful friends! You are a true blessing. You 
have my promise that we will strive to continue being faithful as well in 
using donations wisely, clinging to the Gospel message, loving those who 
our society casts aside and being a place of safety, shelter and rescue for 
all of the precious souls the Lord sends our way.

I hope you are having a great summer. As you read the many great 
updates in this Harbor Light, please keep us in your prayers.

In Christ,

Kevin M. Newton

Executive Director

LETTER FROM THE DIRECTOR

F
or many years, Ann 
has found herself in 
and out of shelters. 
She remembers a time 
when life seemed to be 

heading in a positive direction and 
things seemed to be happening 
for her good. She was able to 
secure a house of her own, live 
independently with her children, 
and even had an opportunity that 
took her to Florida for 9 years. Life 
was good…or so she thought.
 In 2010, after a series of 
events took a toll on her life, Ann 
felt called to return to Michigan 
and moved in with daughter. So 
she packed up her life in Florida 
and returned. It wasn’t long after 
that when Ann was able to get an 
apartment on her own and return 
to independent living. 
 However, Ann never really 
felt settled. She constantly had a 
yearning to be a part of the city, a 
big city. So once again, Ann found 
herself moving to New York City. 
Bright lights, fast paced living...
she was sure that this was where 
she was supposed to be and that 
the right doors had finally opened. 

For three years she was living her 
dream. 
 But being away from her 
children was constant challenge for 
Ann. When she found out that her 
daughter was dealing with some 
relationship issues, Ann made the 
decision to leave the big city and 
return to Muskegon to help her 
daughter through this difficult time 
in her life. 
 After life returned to normal 
for Ann and her family, it didn’t 
take long before she, once again, 
found herself desiring to be a part 
of the big city. This time, Chicago. 
With no place to stay or a job in 
line, Ann took up residence in a 
shelter for two months to pursue 
her city desires. Ann noticed that 
her attitude was not great and that 
the big city was leaving her void 
and empty. “I just knew that God 
was calling me back home…here, 
Muskegon” said Ann.
 So just like the other times 
before, she moved back in with 
her daughter. A place that quickly 
became a negative situation for the 
entire family. “I just knew that we 
had to leave and I couldn’t leave my 

daughter in the situation either” 
said Ann.  That’s when they both 
came to Muskegon Rescue Mission. 
A familiar place, as Ann knew from 
being here when her children were 
small. “I knew we would be safe 
and welcomed here” Ann said.
 After one month, Ann watched 
her daughter transition out of the 
mission into a place of her own. But 
Ann chose to stay. “I could have 
left here a long time ago” she says, 
“but the chapel speakers and the 
services that are offered kept me 
here.” God was working in Ann’s life 
and she was willing to let it happen.
 “God needed me to be still…
be patient because he was working 
his plan…for my good” said Ann. “ 
For so long, I had tried to do things, 
in every which way on my own…
and they weren’t working.” There 
was never a fulfillment in her life 
until she put Christ as her guide. 
“I listened to so many people and 
myself that I was drowning out 
what God was trying to say to me 
through it all” Ann says. In fact, her 
own father told her it was a mistake 
to come here, but she knew God 

Faithfully working for our 
always faithful Lord

“Your love, O Lord, 
is higher than the 

heavens, your  
faithfulness reaches 

to the clouds.”

— Psalm 36:5

There’s no place 
 like home.

“If it wasn’t for the 
mission welcoming me 
with open arms, time 

and time again, I don’t 
know where I would 

have ended up.”
— Ann

ANN’S JOURNEY

Continued on page 5
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was calling her here and that’s who she followed.
 “There are things that will always stand out 
from my stay here at the mission, structure and 
stability” say Ann, “I needed that. I wouldn’t 
always admit that, but I needed it. Curfew, wake 
up, classes, etc.” They all prepared her for the next 
step and phase. Ann admits “I hated it while I was a 
guest at the mission, but it has structure my life for 
independent living.” Even the money management 
classes, “I didn’t come here for that, but it truly has 
helped me” she states.
 Ann never liked going to chapel, “in fact it was 
probably safe to say that I hated it, but the message 
always seemed to be directed to me” Ann explained. 
“God was speaking to me, working on my heart and 
mind. I always felt like they were speaking straight 
to me.”
 There was one chapel speaker that had a major 
impact on me, Pastor Randall. I remember his 
message one day saying “there are never mistakes in 
life…our choices are learning 
steps, they all happen for a 
reason and have purpose.” 
Ann left that chapel session 
forever changed. 
 Pastor Randall shared an 
illustration that day that Ann 
uses as a constant reminder 
that God is in control and that 
he has a plan always. Pastor 
Randall explained our lives as 
a “weaving project.” When you 
look at life from the top side, 
you see a beautiful, lovely 
picture. But when you flip the 
tapestry over…you see strings, snarls, and a tangled 
mess. And that’s the side that we tend to see and 
focus on, the mess. But when we begin to see life 
how God intends for us to see it, we see a beautiful 
picture in the end. 
 “If it wasn’t for the mission welcoming me with 
open arms, time and time again, I don’t know where 
I would have ended up” says Ann. “The services and 
programs here helped me to see that I need to live 
for Him (Jesus Christ) and not my crazy desires.” 
Ann explained. My life verse is now “Jeremiah 29:11 
For I know the plans I have for you,” declares the 
LORD, “plans to prosper you and not to harm you, 
plans to give you hope and a future.”” Ann says 
“My mind and my desires were calling me to big 
cities, but God was working in my heart and calling 
me home…both to family and to Him!” Ann is now 
living independently in an apartment of her own, 
has a job, and enjoys spending time with her family. 

 Thanks to the generous gifts from many of 
our donors, Muskegon Rescue Mission was able to 
send over 30 kids to camp at Grace Adventures. 
The excitement these kids have prior, during, and 
after their camp experience is gift enough. Not only 
do these kids get to enjoy a week of fun and being 
outdoors at camp with many other kids, but they are 
shown love, compassion, and kindness from the staff 
at camp. 
 For many of the kids this is the only opportunity 
that they will ever have to go to camp. And for some, 
because of the responsibilities that being at home 
brings, this is a week for them to truly go and be a 
kid, placing all worries and concerns aside.
 When these kids return from camp, they are 
changed in so many ways. The seeds that the 
programs and activities at camp plant are a huge 
opportunity for hope and faith to grow in their lives. 
Many of the campers this years also accepted Christ 
during their week at camp. Praise God!
 We cannot thank you enough for partnering with 
us, and praying for these young lives this summer. 
The impact that together we were able to make in 
each of their lives today, will greatly impact their 
future.

Continued from page 3

Donor Gifts Give Summer of Hope

Celebrate Camp 

2016
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MEMORIAL & HONORARIUM GIFTS

Our heartfelt sympathy 
and prayers are with the 
family and friends of those 
remembered below. These 
gifts are a special legacy 
offering hope to those in need.

In Memory of:

(gifts received 3/4 - 7/25)

 Bud Averill

 Mr. and Mrs. David Wharton
 Charles Baker

 Mrs. Beverly Baker
 Thomas Baker

 Mrs. Beverly Baker
 Floyd Baskin

 Mr. and Mrs. Terry Carlson
 Mr. and Mrs. John Snider
 Mr. and Mrs. John Starr
 Sarah Marie “Sally” Bialik

 Anne Olson
 Charles Bishop

 Mr. Dale Bishop
 Mr. and Mrs. Ed Weigand
 Shirley Boes

 Mr. and Mrs. Michael   
  Benson
 Ms. Carol Binnendyk
 Mr. and Mrs. Gary Bogner
 Mrs. Ardis Bos
 Cedar Crest Dairy
 Mr. and Mrs. Jeff Chorny
 Ms. Delores Chorny
 Mr. and Mrs. Gary   
  Fahnenstiel
 Mrs. Doris Geoghan
 Mr. and Mrs. Wallace   
  Haglund
 Mrs. Cleomae Koekkoek
 Linda Noble
 Mr. and Mrs. Gordon   
  Osborn
 Mr. and Mrs. Mark Smith
 Bob and Laura Vanderwell
 Mr. and Mrs. Mike Walker
 Bob Bolema

 Mrs. Joanne Bolema
 Curtis Bolema

 Mrs. Sharon Bolema
 Larry Bolema

 Mrs. Patricia Bolema
 Gerrit W. Buquet

 Mrs. Donna Buquet
 Carl “Irv” Carlson

 Mr. and Mrs. Jerry Bectel
 Barbara Collins

 Jordis Hutchins
 James Collins

 Mr. and Mrs. Douglas   
  Amstutz
 Mr. and Mrs. Jim Bird
 Mrs. Gertrude Bos
 Ms. Barbara Bush
 Mrs. Jan Dobb

 Mr. and Mrs. Wayne   
  Erickson
 Mrs. Betty Exelby
 Mr. and Mrs. Dennis Kelley
 Rev. and Mrs. William   
  Randall
 Mrs. Margaret Rood
 Mr. and Mrs. Arland Schultz
 Mr. Martin Sheilds
 Mr. and Mrs. Richard   
  Skoglund
 Mrs. Beth Sutton
 Charles “Chuck” Cramblet

 Mr. and Mrs. Robert   
  Baribeau
 Mr. and Mrs. Ben Bonin
 Mrs. Gertrude Bos
 Mr. and Mrs. Steven Burley
 Mr. and Mrs. Paul Carlson
 Mr. and Mrs. Donald   
  Carpenter
 Mrs. Gerry Collins
 Display Rack
 Mr. and Mrs. Darrell Ellis
 Mrs. Betty Exelby
 Mr. and Mrs. James Franks
 Mr. and Mrs. Michael   
  Gawron
 Mrs. Lucille Hofsess
 Mr. Carl Hull
 Johnstone Supply
 Ms. Nancy Kalfsbeek
 Mr. and Mrs. Jay Miller
 Mr. and Mrs. Mickey Noble
 Rev. and Mrs. William   
  Randall
 Mr. and Mrs. Victor   
  Scaravilli
 Mr. and Mrs. Arland Schultz
 Rick and Nancy Schneider
 Mr. and Mrs. Richard   
  Skoglund
 Mr. and Mrs. Mark Smith
 Mr. and Mrs. Paul Steingass
 Mrs. Joyce Stinger
 Mr. and Mrs. Steve Vold
 Mr. and Mrs. Larry Wagbo
 Mr. and Mrs. Brian Wallis
 Patricia A. Crevier

 Mr. Jacque Crevier
 Jean Danhof

 Mrs. Dessie Spoelman
 Robert Dodge

 Mr. and Mrs. Brian Dodge
 JoAnn Ensign

 Mrs. Bonnie Akerlind
 Noel Clavette
 Ms. Karen Curcio
 Mr. and Mrs. Dale DeVeau
 Mr. and Mrs. William   
  Dunham
 Ms. Susan Gibson
 Mr. and Mrs. Charles Irwin
 Mr. and Mrs. Carrol McCarty
 Mrs. Dolores Millis

 Mr. John Moore
 Ms. Michelle Peliotes
 Ms. Sheryl Scissons
 Ms. Lois Sidock
 Mr. and Mrs. David Versalle
 Mr. and Mrs. Dale Wright
 Ms. Paula Dunham-Zielinski
Don Erickson

 Mr. and Mrs. Wayne   
  Erickson
Alma Evoy

 Ms. Therese Ellinger
 Ms. Leona Moore
 Mrs. Mary Ann Wallace
Margaret and Harry Vledder 

on Mother’s Day and 

Father’s Day

 John, Gayle, Lindsay, and  
  Nick Jones
 Pam Flickema

 Mr. and Mrs. Don Roelofs
 Mrs. Dessie Spoelman
 “Bubba” Forton

 Mr. and Mrs. E. Earl Forton
 Helen Grevel

 Mr. and Mrs. Walter Goetz
 Keith Grove

 Mr. and Mrs. Albert   
  Cwiakala
 Louis and Grace Herlein

 Mr. and Mrs. Louis Herlein
Charles Heskett

 Pat Porter
 Margaret Joslyn

 Mr. Maurice Joslyn
 John and Christin Kadelsik

 Mr. John Kadelsik, Jr.
 Kenneth Kelly

 Mr. and Mrs. Greg   
  McPherson
 Victor Kowalski

 Mr. and Mrs. Paul Anderegg
 John, Pauline, and Mary Ann  
  Falasz
 Mr. and Mrs. Thomas   
  Fortenbacher
 Mr. and Mrs. James Rams
 Ms. Debbie Slezak
 Jan and Jill Ward
 Richard, Kate, Nicholas and  

 Theresa Wenban
 Norm Lager

 Mrs. Joanna Bolema
 Dr. Emert Lange

 John and Tammy Arbogast
 Ms. Lois Bluhm
 Ms. Nancy Kalfsbeek
 Mrs. Harriet Kroeze
 Mr. L. James Lemmen
 Mrs. Jan Mudgett
 Mr. and Mrs. Ray Remus
 Mrs. Charles Steuerwald
 Kirk and Heather Sweet
 Susan Leatzow

 Ms. Patricia Vorac
 Steve Maycroft

 Refurbushed
 June Medema

 Drs. Wayne and Nancy   
  Brenneman
 Mr. and Mrs. Joseph   
  Gawron
 Ruthetta Gumieny
 Ms. Jill Schuitema
 Clarence Medema Trust
 Ms. Judy Vaandering
 Ms. Carol West
 Kathy Menting

 Mr. Brad Geeting
   My Mom
 Ms. Sharon Williams
 Wilhelmina “Billie”   

 Newmyer

 Mr. and Mrs. George   
  Anacker
 Mr. and Mrs. Tom Dykman
 Mr. John Griffith
 Mrs. Sharon Klinger
 Mr. and Mrs. David Weesies
 Bryan Peterson

 Mr. and Mrs. Daniel   
  Millhisler
 Barbara Rabach

 Mrs. Kristin Leindecker
Marie Reinertson’s Birthday 

– April 7, 2016, would be 

100 years old.

 Mrs. Laura Reed
Mildred “Millie” Robinson

 Mr. and Mrs. Don Ames

 Mr. and Mrs. Mark Johnston
  Joyce Rodrigues
 Mr. and Mrs. Greg   
  McPherson
John and Ann Roosmalen

 Mr. and Mrs. Louis Herlein
Ruth Rop

 Mr. and Mrs. James   
  Anderson
 Ms. Donna Anderson
 Mrs. Carolyn Bickmeyer
 Ms. Eloise Boyd
 Mr. and Mrs. Quinn   
  Champion
 Mr. and Mrs. John Flueger
 Mr. and Mrs. Larry French
 Mr. and Mrs. Orville Gee
 Mrs. Maureen Hall
 Mr. and Mrs. William   
  Hanichen
 Mr. and Mrs. Hank   
  Kacprzyk
 Mr. and Mrs. Wayne Kitchen
 Mr. and Mrs. Charles   
  Kostecka
 Mrs. Hester Newton
 Mr. and Mrs. Sheldon   
  Ronholdt
 Mr. and Mrs. Dan Seymour
Mary Rositch

 Mr. Paul Grabinski
 Ms. Laura Martin
 Mr. and Mrs. Jeffrey Nagel
 Mrs. Susan Rositch
 Ms. Jill Werner
Russell and Grace Ruiter

 Mr. and Mrs. Mark   
  Holwerda
Urban Schaub

 Mrs. Erika Schaub
Wayne Schaub

 Mrs. Erika Schaub
A long time supporter - 

Doris Sieplinga

 Mr. and Mrs. C. James   
  Bluhm
Parents Mr. and Mrs. 

Sieplinga

 Ms. Lois Bluhm
Jack Thompson

 Mrs. Dessie Spoelman
Lorraine Todd

 Mr. and Mrs. Dennis   
  Anderson
 Mr. and Mrs. Dave Boes
 Ms. Suzanne Duff
 Mrs. Merle Proctor
 Dr. Gregory Sobczak
 Ms. Jolyn Stark
 Mr. and Mrs. Bruce Todd
 Austin Vanderweele

 Mr. Mark Zickel
 Theresa Ward

 Mrs. Beverly Richards
 Ivan Wikman

 Mr. and Mrs. Donald Slater

Lorraine Wilkie

 Mrs. Carolyn Bickmeyer
Dr. Bruce Wilkinson

 The Wilkinson Fund
Marie Wilson

 Mr. and Mrs. Douglas   
  Harris
Dennis Zack

 Mr. and Mrs. Gerald Brichan
 Mr. and Mrs. Ronald Brown
 Mr. and Mrs. Carolyn   
  Cherney
 Mr. and Mrs. Richard   
  Christy
 Ms. Carol Cousin
 Mr. and Mrs. Albert Karaba
 Mr. and Mrs. Michael   
  Osborn
 Mr. and Mrs. David   
  Reynolds
 Mr. and Mrs. Jerry Rust
 Mr. Tom Wisniewski
 Mr. and Mrs. Joe Young
 Mrs. Delores Zack
 Mr. and Mrs. Tony Zack
David Zimmer

 Mr. and Mrs. Wayne   
  Erickson
Susan Zuidema

 Lakeside Community   
  Church
Wilma Jean Swartz-Zulauf

 Mr. and Mrs. Jeff Alexander
 Mr. and Mrs. Ronald   
  Carlson
 Ms. Karen Curcio
 Mr. and Mrs. Charles   
  DeVette
 Mrs. Marlene Dykstra
 Mr. and Mrs. Earl Forton
 Ms. Charon Kleinheksel
 Ms. Noel Long
 Mr. and Mrs. Daniel   
  Millhisler
 Mrs. Jane Peterson
 Rev. and Mrs. William   
  Randall
 Mr. and Mrs. Marvin   
  Reinertson
 Mr. and Mrs. Roland   
  Wikman

In Honor of:

(gifts received 3/4 - 7/25)

Garrett and Dora Workman

 Mr. and Mrs. Dan Workman
Gram D. and Dad M

 Mr. and Mrs. Joshua Morse
The marriage of Nancy 

Fuller and Richard Klinker

 Mr. and Mrs. James DeVries
 Mr. and Mrs. James Fuller
Warren Hutchins 95th 

Birthday

 Jordis Hutchins

When you send your memorial 
or “in honor of” gift to Muskegon 
Rescue Mission, you will receive 
a tax-deductible receipt and a 
card will be mailed promptly to 
the bereaved family or the friend 
being honored, telling them of 

your gift. Please mail your memorial and “in honor 
of” gifts to:

Muskegon Rescue Mission
1715 Peck St. Muskegon, MI 49441

Heritage Landing - Muskegon

WALK, 5K & 10K RUN

Oct. 8th

Please be our guest at our  
annual fall dinner

September 24, 2016
Olivet Evangelical Free Church

6790 Harvey Street 
(just south of Pontaluna)
Doors open at 5:45 pm, 

Punch 6:00 pm, Dinner 6:30 pm

Register at:  
www.hikeforthehungry.kintera.org 

simply give

Fall Dinner

Help Fill our Food Pantry through  
Meijer’s Simply Give!
Now through September 24th! 

Purchase the card shown in the picture for $10 at the Meijer 
Store located at 5300 S. Harvey Street and Meijer will convert 
the donation card into a Meijer Food-Only Gift Card and donate it 
directly to Muskegon Rescue Mission!
September 1-3 is is DOUBLE MATCH WEEKEND, Meijer will 
double match any food card purchased during those 2 days. Buy a gift 
card for $10 and Meijer gives us $20 for a total of $30 to the mission!



Harbor Light is a publication of 
Muskegon Rescue Mission and is 
produced quarterly.
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Muskegon Rescue Mission

1715 Peck Street
Muskegon, MI 49441
(231) 727-6090
FAX (231) 722-7030

www.muskegonmission.org

Board of Directors

Bryan Betten, President

Suzanne Beckeman,  
  Vice President

Dave Parnin, Secretary

Roger Doctor, Treasurer

Cedric Scott
Judge Andrew Wierengo

             NEW LIFE PROGRAM

New Life 
Begins

 In the April issue of Harbor 
Light, you met Mike. He had come 
to Muskegon Rescue Mission after 
a series of unfortunate events 
took place in his life. Mike knew 
he needed help, guidance and 
direction and he knew he couldn’t 
do it on his own.
 Two other men, Scott 
and Will found themselves in 
similar, yet, different situations. 
Shortly after arriving these men 
entered our New Life Program. 
Our New Life Program focuses 
on rebuilding lives with a solid 
biblical foundation, offering life-
long solutions. All aspects of a 
program participants lives are 
addressed – physical, mental, 
spiritual, emotional and social. 
They participate in Bible study 
and money management classes 

and receive spiritual and life skill 
counseling. Job training, as well as, 
job search assistance is provided. 
Everyone also actively attends a 
church in the community. 
 We are happy to announce 
that within the last few months, 
all three men have graduated 
from the program. A graduation 
ceremony was held and the men 
had an opportunity to celebrate 
with family, friends, and staff.
 “It’s a very exciting and 
emotional time,” says Brian 
Plumhoff, New Life Program 
Manager. “To know and see where 
these men have come from, and to 
see the difference that Christ has 
made in their lives – to see the old 
desires gone – and life being lived 
for Him (Christ) is a very powerful 
testimony.”
 At their graduation ceremony, 
the men have a chance to share 
their testimonies. This is a public 
declaration in front of family and 

friends, as the men acknowledge 
how far they have come and the 
fact that they could not have done 
it on their own, but through the 
power of Christ within them. 
 Now that the three men have 
successfully completed the New 
Life Program, they will transition 
into our After-Care Program where 
we will continue to mentor them 
as they transition to independent 
living. All three men have jobs 
working in the community, and 
are plugged in and growing with 
church communities.
 Praise God for the work done 
in the lives of these men. The 
stories of these men are beautiful 
examples of the lasting change 
that is made possible through 
the help of faithful friends like 
you. These men have expressed 
their gratitude for the generous 
gifts that donors provide to help 
make programs and this ministry 
possible!

Graduation Day for 
Men from the New 

Life Program

Barry Pierce, Case Manager, Michael Boersma, New Life Program Supervisor, Brian Plumhoff, New Life Program 
Director, Pastor Bill Randall, Chaplin, Mike and Scott, New Life Program Graduates, Joe Galy, Director of Men’s 
Ministries, Kevin Newton, Executive Director

Brian Plumhoff, New Life Program Director and Will, 
New Life Program Garduate


